A Private-Public Partnership 300 S. Westnedge Avenue, Kalamazoo, Michigan 49007 P: 269-349-1533 F: 269-349-5505 Dial 711 for Relay Center and TTY http://www.michiganworkssouthwest.org

Workforce Development Board Executive Committee Meeting Minutes August 21, 2025

CALL TO ORDER: Workforce Development Board Chair Brian O'Donnell called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m. at the Michigan Works! Southwest Service Center, 200 W. Van Buren Street, Battle Creek, Michigan.

WDB Members Present:

Brian O'Donnell (PS)* Darrin Adair (Educ)*

David Stafford (PS) [∨] Virtual Randall Hazelbaker (PS)*

* Exec Committee

WDB Executive Members Absent

Dave Maurer (PS)* Frank Tecumseh (PS)*

Center for Workforce Innovation and Solutions / Michigan Works! Southwest Staff Present:

Jakki Bungart-Bibb Ashley Iovieno Amanda Rosenberg

Debbie Horn **Amy Meyers**

Guests Present:

Paige Daniels (KRESA) Kristine Stevens (GOCC) Amanda Sutherland

Blaine Farr (WDI) (KRESA)

INTRODUCTIONS

All attendees introduced themselves and the entities they represent.

TRANSPARENCY & INTEGRITY OF WDB DECISIONS

Debbie Horn asked members present if there were any items on the agenda for which a conflict of interest or a potential conflict of interest exists; and if so, the conflict should be declared at this time. There were none

PUBLIC TIME

None

APPROVAL OF MINUTES (Exhibit A)

Motion made by Randall Hazelbaker and supported by Darrin Adair to approve the July 17, 2025, WDB Executive Committee meeting minutes. Motion carried.

COMMITTEE REPORTS

None

NEW BUSINESS

WDB Plans (Exhibits B and C)

Amanda Rosenberg requested Board consideration and approval of the two workforce development plans included in the agenda packet. Details for each plan were described in the corresponding Exhibit

- PY2025 Capacity Building and Professional Development (CBPD) (Exhibit B)
- PY2025 Employment Service Operations (Exhibit C)



American Job Center®

network

BRANCH COUNTY

Motion made by Randall Hazelbaker and supported by Darrin Adair to approve the two plans as presented. Motion carried.

Workforce Development Board Bylaws (*Exhibits D1-D3*)

Amy Meyers requested Board consideration and approval of an MWSW Workforce Development Board Bylaw Revision that was included in the agenda packet. Details, including a revision summary highlighting the changes, a draft version of the proposed bylaw revision, and the current bylaws, were attached with the corresponding exhibits and are listed below:

- WDB Bylaw Revision Summary (*Exhibit D1*)
- Proposed Bylaws of the Michigan Works! Southwest Workforce Development Board (Exhibit D2)
- Bylaws of the Michigan Works! Southwest Workforce Development Board, as approved October 1, 2024 (Exhibit D3)

Ms. Meyers further reported that there are significant changes to the bylaws being proposed before the two-year cycle ends. Key changes include allowing proxy voting, virtual attendance, and actions between meetings to expedite funding processes, in which the chair would be authorized to act on behalf of the board with prior notification and approval, to be ratified later. The Monitoring and Evaluation Committee is proposed for removal, although monitoring requirements for the staff and board remain unchanged.

Motion made by Darrin Adair and supported by Randall Hazelbaker to approve. Motion carried.

Workforce Development Board Policy 18 R07: Monitoring (*Exhibits E1-E3*)

Amy Meyers requested Board consideration and approval of a Workforce Development Board Policy Revision that was included in the agenda packet. Additional details, including a revision summary highlighting the changes, a draft version of the proposed policy revision, and a redline version of the WDB Policy 18 R06, were included in the Agenda exhibits and are listed below:

- Workforce Development Board 18 R07 Policy: Monitoring Revision Summary August 21, 2025 (Exhibit E1)
- Proposed Workforce Development Board Policy 18 R07: Monitoring (Exhibit E2)
- Workforce Development Board Policy 18 R06: Monitoring redline version (Exhibit E3)

Ms. Meyers outlined the changes to the local WDB Policy 18 as detailed in Exhibit E1. Key updates include enhanced monthly compliance monitoring by the administrative monitor and streamlined internal annual reviews that will complement state monitoring efforts. The results of these evaluations will be presented to the WDB during Executive Committee Meetings, ensuring that operational outcomes are regularly reviewed and addressed.

Motion made by Darrin Adair and supported by David Stafford to approve. Motion carried.

Workforce Development Board 18-Month Meeting Calendar (*Exhibit F*)

Amy Meyers requested Board consideration and approval of the proposed 18-Month WDB Meeting Calendar for the remainder of 2025 and the entirety of 2026, which was detailed in the corresponding exhibit. Ms. Meyers reported that the calendar would maintain a schedule of four full board meetings annually and reduce Executive Committee meetings to four annually.

Ms. Meyers inquired about any questions regarding the proposed changes. Attendees expressed their support, appreciating the work put into the proposed changes. They recognized the importance of streamlining processes, especially in the context of a potential reduction in funding.

Motion made by Randall Hazelbaker, supported by Darrin Adair, to approve. Motion carried.



STAFF REPORTS (Exhibits G & I)

Business Solutions - Ashley lovieno reported that a revised Dashboard (Exhibit G) was included in the agenda packet and contains the updated numbers of employers served and services provided through July 2025. Ms. Iovieno also reported that the Business Solutions Team attended a webinar about the Going Pro Talent Fund (GPTF) for FY26, with a follow-up session planned for September to explore additional details. Currently, there are minimal changes anticipated from FY25 to FY26. Preliminary dates indicate that the application period will run from October 1 through October 17.. Ms. Iovieno also stated June 2025 unemployment rates for the four-county region ranged from 5.3% to 6.7% with the state unemployment rate currently 5.3% while the national rate is 4.1%.

Ms. Iovieno further reported that the most recent Lightcast reports were included as a link in the email sent to Board members and can also be found on the Michigan Works! Southwest website. The same positions from previous months remain in demand, and the employers' postings reflect this data. There were 331 unique job postings in the area, which is higher than last month's 303.

Ms. Iovieno also reported that there are additional details regarding the Marshall Excelsior plant closure that she reported last month. A schedule for layoffs, job descriptions, and details about the affected employees was released for outreach purposes. Recently, two well-attended orientation sessions were held, with 55 of 70 workers participating. Services and how to apply for unemployment benefits were explained by Michigan Works! Southwest staff during these orientations and a job fair, hosted by MWSW, is planned for October 22 to support those impacted by the closure.

Additionally, Ms. Iovieno reported that the first Manufacturing Consortium meeting for the Southwest Michigan area was held on August 12, in partnership with Southwest Michigan First. This group aims to foster collaboration among local employers to share best practices and address challenges in manufacturing. The meeting took place at the KRESA Career Connect Campus, where attendees were able to tour the facility afterward. While the date for the next meeting is yet to be announced, it will be shared soon.

Ms. Iovieno reported that an exciting event is planned for Wednesday, August 27, 2025, from 11:00 am to 1:00 pm at the Catalyst Center in Kalamazoo. This event is called Charging the Future, and it is a lunch and learn event for individuals interested in learning more about the EV and mobility sector while enjoying a complimentary lunch. Additionally, Ms. Iovieno reported that a local "Race to Talent" event will be taking place on Monday, September 8^{th,} from 10:15 to 11:15 AM at the Radisson in Kalamazoo. This event takes place during the 2025 Michigan Works! Association Annual Conference and will be focused on apprenticeship opportunities.

Operations -

Amy Meyers reported that the Workforce Innovation Opportunity Act (WIOA) and Wagner Peyser (WP) performance outcomes provided on the dashboard represent the June 30, 2025, year-end outcomes. Moving forward, some different data may be communicated through the dashboard alongside updates at the Executive Committee Meetings, in accordance with the new monitoring policy.

Additionally, Ms. Meyers reported that a Request for Proposal (RFP) was posted for the Calhoun County Michigan Works! Service Center building space, with one response received from the current landlord. The last procurement occurred ten years ago. As a final step in that process, a local real estate analysis will also be completed to evaluate the cost-effectiveness of the location.

Ms. Meyers also congratulated all the summer summit award recipients for the Jobs for Michigan Graduates (JMG) programs. Many KRESA staff members received a perfect score of 6 out of 6, indicating that they met or exceeded all six performance benchmarks for the previous school year. Each



of the six benchmark categories is designed to assess a critical outcome for the students involved. Jakki Bungart-Bibb also expressed her gratitude to the KRESA staff for their innovative approach and conveyed her pride in the impactful work they are undertaking.

Directors Report

Ms. Bungart-Bibb reported that as of now, the current state and federal budget negotiations are at an impasse, as no agreement has been reached on the Fiscal Year 2026 Budget.

Specifically, to the State budget, the Governor's proposed budget was released in February, followed by the Senate's approval of a different proposal in May. Meanwhile, the House has yet to introduce its budget plan, leaving negotiations among the House, Senate, and the Governor ongoing. October 1 is the deadline to approve the budget, and failure to reach a consensus could lead to a government shutdown. Based on past experiences, these shutdowns can vary drastically in duration from hours to days, and contingency plans are being made to mitigate potential impacts.

Additionally, Ms. Bungart-Bibb reported that a government shutdown at the federal level is considered less likely than at the state level. She stated that federally, the Senate Appropriations Committee recently took a positive step by advancing a bipartisan bill that would fund essential departments for FY26. In contrast with other proposals that suggest significant cuts and consolidation, this bill notably aims to maintain funding levels for workforce development programs. Additionally, the proposed bill includes additional requirements for Congressional oversight for potential delays in federal funding and shifts in agency responsibilities. Looking ahead, the House Appropriations Labor-HHS-Education Subcommittee is expected to review its version of the funding bill in early September. If no agreements are made by the end of the month, a continuing resolution may be necessary, or a government shutdown could occur. Both state and federal budgets remain uncertain; however, locally regular operations will continue as usual.

Ms. Bungart-Bibb also reported, on August 12, the U.S. Departments of Labor, Education, and Commerce released a report titled "America's Talent Strategy," which outlines a strategy for workforce development following President Trump's Executive Order aimed at preparing Americans for skilled trade jobs. The report emphasizes five key pillars: industry-driven strategies that prioritize employer engagement, worker mobility through skills-based advancement, integrated systems for streamlined services, accountability with performance metrics, and flexibility to adapt to Al-driven changes. The report highlights the long-standing role of workforce boards in aligning training with employer needs and stresses the necessity of adequate resources for future workforce initiatives. Additionally, a nationwide WIOA dashboard has been released, providing regular performance tracking results. While the dashboard aligns with known performance metrics, it fails to represent Michigan's local workforce boards accurately. Key limitations include a lack of visibility on the full range of Registered Apprenticeship activities outside WIOA reporting, inadequate context for local economic demographic challenges, and a failure to showcase innovative strategies employed by MWAs that drive workforce development results. Advocacy will focus on addressing these shortcomings.

In conclusion, Ms. Bungart-Bibb congratulated the MWSW WDB on winning the prestigious 2025 Board of Excellence Award. This remarkable achievement marks the MWSW WDB as repeat winners, and they will be honored at the upcoming Michigan Works! Annual Conference. The board's dedication and hard work have truly set them apart, and she is looking forward to celebrating the success.

OLD BUSINESS

None



PUBLIC TIME

Kristine Stevens emphasized that Michigan's workforce development initiatives are significantly more advanced than those in other states. Furthermore, she noted that Michigan Works! Southwest Workforce Development Board is exceptionally well-structured and organized.

In response to the previous conversation regarding JMG, Amanda Sutherland (KRESA) reported that she is proud of her team and their accomplishments.

MEMBERS' TIME

None

UPCOMING MEETINGS

- Full Workforce Development Board Thursday, September 18, 2025 (9:00-10:30 am)
 At the Three Rivers Area Chamber of Commerce, 1116 N. Main Street, Three Rivers, MI 49093
- Executive Committee Thursday, October 16, 2025 (9:00-10:30 am) At the Upjohn Institute, 300 S. Westnedge Avenue, Kalamazoo, MI 49007
- Career and Educational Advisory Council (CEAC) Monday, September 15, 2025 (1:00-3:00 pm)
 - At the Upjohn Institute, 300 S. Westnedge Ave, Kalamazoo, MI 49007
- Disability Awareness Resource Team (DART) Tuesday, September 16, 2025 (2:00-4:00 pm)
 At the Upjohn Institute, 300 S. Westnedge Ave, Kalamazoo, MI 49007

ADJOURNMENT

There being no additional reports or business for the Board, the meeting was adjourned at 9:49 a.m. by Brian O'Donnell.

Debbie Horn	Date	Brian O'Donnell	Date
APPROVED These minutes were approved on _		_	